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1. INFORMATION FROM THE COMMISSION ON THE APPLICATION OF THE PRINCIPLES OF THE COMMUNICATION ON FISHING OPPORTUNITIES FOR 2011 IN THE LIGHT OF THE SCIENTIFIC ADVICE PROVIDED BY ICES AND STECF
The Commission representative (DG MARE) said that the Commission was finalising the proposal concerning fishing opportunities for the Atlantic, North Sea and international fisheries for 2011. The proposal was intended to be closely aligned on the scientific advice of STECF, as implemented according to the guiding principles of the Communication on Fishing Opportunities. She reminded the participants that the scientific advices were already known, as they had been presented at the one-day seminar organised by the Commission on 14 September 2010. That seminar had been a very useful first review, and the discussions at the current meeting should follow on from those initial exchanges of views. 

In this context, and instead of the proposals for TAC figures, the Commission had preferred to distribute copies of the STECF advice of July in order to gather the views of ACFA and RACs. The ICES advice of October was also under discussion at this meeting, even though STECF was due to issue its advice on it in November. The Commission representative explained that the change in the format of the meeting was necessary in order to avoid prejudicing the Commission's internal procedures when drawing up the proposals for TACs and quotas, and she encouraged the participants to take the initiative at this meeting by expressing their views on the challenges identified in the advice and on the best way to tackle them.
In general, most of the participants were disappointed with the change in the format of the meeting. They were also uncertain as to the purpose and utility of this meeting and the validity of the consultation, given that the Commission had already announced that it would follow the scientific advice of STECF in drawing up the TACs and the quotas proposed for 2011. They were also concerned about the lack of any genuine debate or communication between the sector and the Commission.
In particular, one representative from COGECA asked the Commission to clarify the inconsistencies between the Policy Statement and the Scientific Advice in the stages to achieving MSY and the different values proposed for cod in the North Sea. In the ETF's opinion, the poor recovery of the cod stock was mainly due to environmental factors and it pointed out that discards would increase if the fishing possibilities were reduced. The NSRAC representative asked the Commission to provide information on the measures that would be taken to resolve the problem of discards as a result of the long-term plan for cod stocks. Another representative of this RAC disagreed with the way in which the Commission interpreted the scientific opinions or put them into practice. In his view, the Commission should provide incentives for the fishing sector to avoid cod using additional quotas, though this should be done in the context of the negotiations with Norway.  He emphasized that the Commission was setting 'cosmetic TACs' and that an alternative would be to introduce practical measures with specific discards reduction targets in collaboration with the sector. The BSRAC representative disagreed with the STECF and ICES opinions on North Sea Cod and asked the Commission to concentrate on the recovering trend of the stock and not on one-off reviews and to take greater account of the data available in the sector. He also asked the Commission to discuss more with the sector before implementing the new catch quotas system, in order to achieve a level playing field. 
The Commission representative said that scientific advices had evolved. Several options had been proposed and the purpose of this meeting was to choose one of them. She also explained that the impact of the measures in place was still being assessed and that, so far, the pattern of the mortality ratio was provisional.  She also drew attention to the poor quality of the data received for certain stocks and she referred to the Southern Hake management plan as an example. 
She reminded the participants that cod in the North Sea was covered by a Long Term Plan, with the same aims as the EU-Norway plan and with limited room for manoeuvre. She agreed that environmental issues had to be taken into account when evaluating the cod stock situation, but she also pointed to the poor quality of the data and encouraged the sector to assist the Commission in the data collection. Another representative of the Commission added that cod migration was due not only to climate change, but also to overfishing in certain areas of the North Sea. Concerning the long term plan for cod, he said that effort reduction was producing good results, even if it might not satisfy expectations across the board. In this context, he reminded the sector that the 2008 revision of the plan included specific arrangements and incentives to reduce mortality of cod, and pointed out that the sector was not making use of them. The sector should be using the options provided in order to take the initiative rather than to complain that the Commission was not providing solutions. 
Concerning poor communication and the sector/Commission monologue, the Commission representative pointed out that some important procedural changes had taken place. The transparency in the preparation of scientific advices had been improved as a result of the contribution from the sector. He referred to the NWWRAC's advice on how to improve the situation of Nephrops, which the Commission had adopted as a model. He refuted the idea that TACs were cosmetic, as a low TAC is a disincentive to target and to land vulnerable species. He stressed that the Commission would follow the proposals from the sector when they were based on reliable data and validated by STECF. This last statement opened the floor to criticism that the Commission was rejecting reports submitted by the Sector which were based on reliable data. 
Some participants (EUROPECHE) pointed to the improvement in the recruitment of Southern Hake stocks and asked the Commission about the possibility of changing the effort regime in its recovery plan. The SWWRAC representative emphasized the healthy situation of this stock and asked the Commission to suspend the effort limitation for 2011 until the socio-economic report had been published and all of the available information had been analysed (including a solution for the incorrect notification of trawler data). 
The Commission representatives acknowledged the good recent recruitment to this stock, but pointed to persistent high mortality as one of the main problems for the long-term sustainability of the stock. This arises principally from poor enforcement and over-quota catches. The Commission pointed to additional problems in the evaluation of the stock, such as the submission of false catch declarations and the unavailability of certain data. It was added that the STECF would  meet in the week of 18th October to evaluate the Southern Hake plan, and that this plan might be submitted to the sector for contributions in due course. 
Regarding the ICES Advice on herring, the Commission stated that it would go along with the ICES proposal to continue applying the harvest control rules for this stock. The BSRAC representative highlighted the two other options that ICES had proposed in its advice on this stock, and asked the Commission to clarify its position. He also asked for clarification of the Commission's intention concerning the ICES advice for herring in the Skagerrak and western Baltic Sea. In conclusion, he proposed that the Commission should take the option of achieving MSY in five stages in cooperation with ICES. The Commission explained that the change in the advice for the Western Baltic referred only to the MSY levels, and that this would not alter the method of calculation. 
A representative from the SWWRAC asked the Commission to give a normal TAC to the two species of ray in good condition according to the ICES advice. The Commission representative stated that the Plenary of the STECF would verify the ICES advice on rays and would issue a final version. The Commission would keep the RAC informed on this matter.

Questions on the ICES advice for plaice in Western and Eastern Channels and problems with mixed fisheries (sole and plaice) in these areas were raised by one of the representatives of the NWWRAC. The Commission had previously declared its preference for managing the plaice by two separate TACs according to biological advice, and STECF had provided an advice as to how that could be done. Concerning eastern channel sole an advice had been provided as to a TAC that corresponds to the long-term plan.

Neither of these actions was considered by the NWWRAC representative to be good options for these stocks.

At this point in the debate, a representative from COGECA made the point that, in his opinion, it was difficult for the participants to conduct a debate with the Commission that focused on specific issues. He believed that the sector would be even more confused at the end of the meeting and he mentioned the change of approach by the Commission and the complicated inter-institutional procedures as the main reasons for this confusion. In his view, this confirmed that the climate of trust between the sector and the Commission was likely to be seriously damaged.  
The chair of the meeting added that this position of COGECA had been agreed by the European organisations and reiterated the European sector's loss of confidence in the Commission.  
Other concerns, such as the scientific advice for Monkfish or the use of the precautionary approach in the ICES advices, were expressed by the NWWRAC and AEOP representatives. ETF said that measures aimed at effort reduction might have an impact on jobs and it asked the Commission to base its decisions on reliable scientific advice, which should be accompanied by socio-economic impact assessments. One of the representatives of COGECA referred to the importance of a proper scientific interpretation and asked the Commission to clarify which parameters and scientific guidelines were to be applied. This would enable contributions to come from the stakeholders.
In response to the concerns of the sector, the Commission explained that the conclusion was always the same, independently of the model used: North Sea cod was overfished. The representative of the Commission added that ICES had been requested to present its advice more clearly and simply, and to ensure better harmonization between the different options in terms of the approaches taken. However, this might be a lengthy process.

In the conclusion, the Commission representative said that she had taken note of the comments from the sector and appreciated their contributions. She recalled that, over the years, the Commission had tried to make the annual cycle participative and dialogue-based. She said that even if interests did not always coincide and interpretations might differ, the exchange was conducive to a better understanding of their respective positions. She stressed that the Commission's position was that the fixing of TACs and quotas should be based on existing scientific advice. She recalled that the Policy Statement had established the basis for those cases with poor data and asked the sector to contribute, along with the scientists and the Commission, to the collection of reliable data in order to improve scientific advice. She stressed that the Commission had always taken into account the sector's contribution to the consultation of scientists. She indicated that the possibility of drawing up studies on the socio-economic impact of scientific advice was being analysed in the framework of the CFP Reform. She reminded the sector that the Commission fully supported the continuation of management plans, even if the new legislative procedure would not facilitate their rapid development. In addition, some questions on their legal basis had still to be resolved. She pointed to the need for consensus with the sector in order to ensure that any proposals were adopted quickly. Finally, she asked the sector to continue to have confidence in the Commission and to maintain a dialogue with this Institution and with the scientists.

She reported on the new steps in process: unforeseen circumstances aside, the proposal would be adopted by the Commission on 29 October. Discussions at technical level would continue in the Council until the final discussion at the Council meeting of 13 and 14 December.
2. OTHER BUSINESS

· Implementation of the marine strategy framework directive (directive 2008/56/EC)
The representative of ACFA in the NWWRAC, who was from EUROPECHE, briefly informed the participants about one of the issues discussed by this RAC at its meeting held on 9/9/2010 in Madrid. It concerned the implementation by the United Kingdom of a new protected marine area network (MPAs) between now and 2012, pursuant to Directive 2008/56/EC of 17 June 2008 (the so called " Marine Strategy Framework Directive "). This issue is relevant to all the Regional Advisory Councils (RACs) and to the members of ACFA, given the potential impact of the implementation of these MPA on the sector. In his opinion, the procedure for the establishment of these new MPA had led two main problems: a) a potentially serious deficit of governance with regard to the fishing fleets operating in British waters but not flying the British flag; b) a potential problem of inconsistency between the fishing management measures proposed by the British government in its MPA and those under the CFP, and c) possible problems of coordination in the implementation of the Directive. He concluded by saying that these problems were mainly due to the fact that, in Directive 2008/56/EC, neither the multi-jurisdictional dimension of both fishing activities in Community waters nor marine biodiversity were taken into account, and he asked the Commission to coordinate the implementation of this Directive and to clarify the scope of the PMA network and the Natura 2000 sites respectively.  
The representative of COGECA expressed its concern about the involvement of outside bodies in the CFP under the implementation mechanisms put in place under the Marine Strategy Framework Directive.  He objected to the designation of Natura 2000 sites and the implementation of N2000 measures at national level, because this was tantamount to a re-nationalisation of the Community waters and a lack of involvement of the fisheries sector in national procedures. He added that this ran counter to European integration and he asked the Commission to coordinate the national interpretations of Natura 2000 legislation.   
The Commission representative took note of the concerns expressed by the speaker regarding the marine strategy in the framework of the CFP and provided information on the existing mechanisms for coordination between the Member States, stakeholders and various departments within the Commission. In this context, he noted that the Marine Strategy Framework Directive was an integration tool for which coordination between sectoral actors at all levels (Commission level, but also Member States level) was a fundamental requirement. With regard to the implementation and designation of MPAs, Maritime Spatial Planning was a tool which allowed for the organisation of maritime space in a balanced way. This type of approach presupposed involvement of the sector.

Winding up the meeting, the Commission representative thanked the participants for having put this issue forward for discussion. She informed them that ways to maintain coherence were being discussed internally in the Commission. She asked the sector to submit specific examples of inconsistency which might help the Commission in this task. 
The Chair thanked the Commission, the interpreters and the Secretariat, and closed the meeting.
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